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Well, the audit of our Tree Farm program by PricewaterhouseC-
oopers (PwC) in Vermont is now over! For those of you who 
won’t read the entire article, WE DID GOOD! In our third au-

dit since 2009, there were nineteen properties randomly selected. First, 
and most important, we want to thank our nineteen Tree Farmers and their 
Foresters for their willingness to participate and the outstanding job every-
one did in communicating their stewardship values. You, as well as all of 
our dedicated Tree Farmers and Foresters, are the reason for our success!

Now the details…Kathy Beland, Kathleen Wanner, and I spent almost two 
hours on a phone meeting with the AFF staff and the auditors on Friday, June 
30th and went over the results in detail. Before that we had only a rough draft 
of the results- and that didn’t include any of the “good management practices” 
(GMPs). The results of the audit came from detailed write-ups by the auditor 
based on her review of all the 19 Vermont Tree Farm management plans sent to 
her, and then compared to the on-the-ground inspection of all 19 properties. 
To accomplish that Rick Bizzozero and I chauffeured Karen Boyd from PwC 
around in our cars for 4 days (after Kathleen had chased her down from being 
lost in a renegade bus driving from Logan to Lebanon) to all the Tree Farms.

There are several levels of findings, both good and bad, that the auditor can 
cite. Generally, there are “non-conformities” (NCs), both major and minor, 
that indicate lack of adherence to AFF standards; and there are “opportuni-
ties for improvement” (OFIs) that identify situations which could be improved 
upon, but are not violations of any standard. Those are the downside find-
ings. Then there are the upside findings, and they are “good management 
practices” which are acknowledgement that the plan or Tree Farmer is doing 
something much better than required in the program.  GMPs can transcend 
the plan and Tree Farm and include involvement of the public, outreach and 
education, business practices, and work with public or private organizations.

It’s important to note that Vermont is part of the northeast regional certifica-
tion and Pennsylvania’s program was audited this year as well. And, although the 
auditors are visiting individual properties, they are not looking for individual 
findings. The assessment is about spotting trends throughout the program. For 
example, if one plan of all reviewed is missing elements, this is not a trend. How-
ever, if many plans are missing elements, then this is a trend. In the aggregate, 
nine out of 34 plans had missing elements. Three of these were in VT and miss-
ing elements were for FORIs, landonwer objectives, and special sites. This is a 
program non-conformity that should be very easy to fix. 
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The Audit is Done
By Alan Robertson and Kathy Beland, Tree Farm Committee Co-chairs
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People eighty-five and older are the 
fastest growing segment of the Ameri-
can population. For family forest 

owners this means that there can be two 
to four generations with an interest in the 
future of a particular piece of woodlands. 
Nonetheless, one of the most common con-
cerns I hear when talking about the future 
of their land with woodland owners is that 
the next generation isn’t interested.  My 
first question when I hear this is, “Are you 
sure?” Too often this conclusion is based on 
the fact that members of the next genera-
tion haven’t expressed any interest. But no 
expression of interest doesn’t mean there 
isn’t one.  Many times potential heirs are 
uncomfortable expressing an interest be-
cause they don’t want to think about a time 
when you’re not here. Or, they fear that 
expressing an interest will seem too forward 
or even greedy. Other times, they’re as-
suming that you know they’re interested so 
they don’t see a reason to bring it up. The 
lesson here is don’t assume. Unless you’ve 
specifically heard, “I’m not interested”, 
you can’t be sure if there is interest or not. 
Even if you have heard “I’m not interested” 
or “Do what you want,” it’s worth asking 
again particularly if it’s been a while since 
you had that conversation. People’s ideas 
and interest change over time. What isn’t 
of interest in one’s twenties and thirties 
can take on new relevance in middle age.

On the other hand, having multiple genera-
tions of family involved can also be chal-
lenging. The four generations are known 
as the Traditionalists (1925 - 1945), Baby 
Boomers (1946 - 1964), Generation X 
(1965 – 1980), and Millennials (1981 
– 2000). The majority of current wood-
land owners belong to the Traditional-
ist or Baby Boomer cohorts. Different 
experiences, values, priorities, and styles 
between the generations can create mis-

Working Across Generations
By Mary Sisock, UVM Extension Forester

understanding and frustration. Three areas 
in which generational differences can be a 
problem for woodland owning families are 
work, authority, and communication. 

For Traditionalists and Baby Boomers hard 
work is a virtue in and of itself. Not work-
ing hard or not putting work first can be an 
indication of lack of commitment and serious-
ness to them. Generation X and Millennials 
on the other hand want work to be fun and 
meaningful. So if you’re a Traditionalist or 
Baby Boomer trying to engage younger gen-
erations in hands-on work in the woods you’ll 
have more luck if some aspect of the work is 
enjoyable and/or you’ve communicated the 
importance of it to a meaningful outcome 

For Traditionalists and to some extent early 
Baby Boomers authority and leadership are 
based on age and experience. Younger gen-
erations are more skeptical about authority 
and will often test it. They respond bet-
ter to less hierarchical and more collabora-
tive leadership. They are also eager to make 
contributions right from the start and are 
used to having their input solicited. Keep-
ing the younger generations engaged requires 
that they be involved to some extent. 

Finally, there is the issue of communication 
styles. The younger generations are digital 
generations. There’s no getting around it. 
The greater your ability to share informa-
tion digitally the more likely Generation 
Xers and Millennials are to stay connected. 
Consider sharing updates about what you’re 
doing on the land by email or even tweets. 
And, Facebook and Instagram are a great 
way to share photos of your woodland. 
Maintaining family woodlands across gen-
erations can be challenging. But clear 
communication and consideration of dif-
ferences in generational styles can go a 
long way towards keeping future gen-
erations interested and engaged.
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Inspectors Log
Star Date 7.5.16 but was supposed to be a 
6.30.16 deadline. “I’m givin’ her all she’s got, 
Captain, and I canna give her no more!”

This is a busy time of year for forest-
ers.  I don’t know about all of you, 
but with every day of nice weather, 

the piles on my desk get bigger, the paper-
work gets shoved aside, and I move those 
piles from one spot to another.  The gardens 
need tending, weeds need whacking, and 
all the invasive shrubs, vines and plants 
have made their presence much more obvi-
ous on my property. Oh, and it is summer, 
after all, and there should be FUN, too!  

So today when Kathleen emailed me to re-
mind me I was supposed to write something 
for the newsletter, I momentarily imploded 
because somehow it ended up in the bottom 
of the pile.  My fault entirely, for putting 
it off, but hey, I was listening to the veeries 
sing their evening song, applying for forester 
licensing, and watching the wrens make an-
other nest. And that doesn’t count the fight 
I had with my computer when it decided 
to install Windows 10 without my permis-
sion today, or the weird error code that 
prevented me from loading my GPS way-
points onto the computer. Oh and I haven’t 
been fishing much at all!!!    Oh and there is 
the State Fair with a new August date, and 
the 75th Anniversary Tree Farm Picnic.  I 
thought - wow I’m givin’ it all I’ve got; I 
dannae if I can take any more, Captain! Yes, 
you must say that with a Scottish accent.

 I believe we are all on the same ship, albeit 
an “enterprising” one!  With the comple-
tion of the audit, and the process to get to 
that point; from our Tree Farmers and their 
inspecting foresters; Committee members 
Al Robertson and Rick Bizzozero teaming 

Inspector’s Log
By Kathy Beland, Co-Chair and Forester Trainer

up on driving; the organizational team ef-
fort by Kathleen Wanner and Erin Lorentz; 
ATFS staff and their efforts; as well as the 
follow up documentation, including much 
electronic correspondence and more than 
a few phone calls; it is no wonder this ship 
feels a little off kilter!  I feel like the shields 
are down and we are taking direct hits!

The good news is that the actual audit is 
complete on our end.  Our auditor was excel-
lent, thorough, and did a great job of point-
ing things out that we could do better, and 
could not say enough about what an incred-
ible job overall, we are doing in the woods 
of Vermont.  It was truly a great experi-
ence to spend a day with her and a couple 
of Tree Farmers, and be a part of the 2016 
assessment.  We as inspectors can hold our 
heads high that we are doing our job well.

However, that is not to say we cannot fo-
cus on some ways to improve or clarify our 
documentation during Tree Farm Inspections 
or plan preparation. I however, am not go-
ing to go into a big specific outline of all of 
those things right now, because, well, I am 
at warp speed 9 and to switch to the 6 Mil-
lion Dollar Man for a minute- “ I can’t hold 
her, she’s breaking up, she’s breaking up!”  
Yes I can be rebuilt, but this forester, who is 
not just a forester, but wearing many other 
hats, is going to take a week off and hope-
fully refresh a little, and then when I return, 
you can expect some encouraging corre-
spondence beamed into your Inbox.  Don’t 
forget to take a break this summer, too.  It 
will help us to all to live long and prosper!
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Every year we’re bombarded with new 
buzz words and phrases that just won’t 
seem to go away- until the next itera-

tion comes out. Forestry is no different, and 
the word du jour is RESILIENCY.  In this 
instance the word has relevance in how to make 
forests better able to resist change from low 
intensity disturbance. And our Vermont De-
partment of Forests, Parks and Recreation has 
recently published a guide on how to do this.

More correctly, FPR has published, “Creating and 
Maintaining Resilient Forests in Vermont: Adapt-
ing Forests to Climate Change.” The content 
includes recommendations that cover invasive 
threats as well as climate change. Those of you 
who were able to attend the VWA annual meet-
ing got a great briefing on the book and concepts 
by one of the authors, Sandy Wilmot, and the 
publication is just as good as the briefing was.

The book reviews the forests we have today and 
provides projections of what we may be facing 
in future decades. It then examines the three 
primary natural communities of forests found in 
Vermont and provides both details of how they 
will change, and recommendations for protecting 
those ecosystems. But before reading the book 
from the front it would be a good idea to read the 
short glossary of terms found on page 52 because 
the book uses some terminology that you may not 
have seen before, like the term, “refugia.” Other 
terms are more familiar but reviewing their defi-
nition would be advantageous to understanding 
some of the considerations and recommendations. 

Also covered in detail are timber man-
agement considerations including soils, 
harvesting infrastructure, wetlands, ani-
mal impacts, invasives and pests. 

And, finally, the book devotes considerable con-
tent to species-specific considerations and rec-
ommendations. All the trees you probably have 
- 30 different hard and soft wood species - are 

Resiliency!
By Alan Robertson, Tree Farm Co-Chair individually considered with respect to future 

abundance, competition, stressors and vulnera-
bilities, regeneration,  and a silvicultural recom-
mendation. (One species I was very interested 
in reviewing was left out - the Tamarack. I have 
no idea why they left out my favorite tree and 
included the sycamore, of all trees… but I hope 
the next edition will correct the omission…)

The VWA Board was so impressed with the 
publication that efforts are being discussed on 
how to make a paper edition available to all our 
Tree Farmers 
and members at 
a very low cost. 
But the book is 
available digital-
ly for free, now, 
on the FPR web 
site-See the link:
http://fpr.ver-
mont.gov/sites/
fpr/files/Forest_
and_Forestry/
The_Forest_Eco-
system/Library/
Climate%20
change%20
report_final_v6-
18-15a.pdf 

Perhaps not 
surprisingly 
there is another very good book by a Vermont 
forester that makes a good pre-read before 
reading this publication, and contains many 
of the same recommendations, further add-
ing significant credibility to the FPR effort. 
That book is “Positive Impact Forestry” by 
Thom J. McEvoy, available through the For-
estry Press. Both volumes stress such important 
directions of forest management as uneven age 
management, importance of quality, undis-
turbed soils, species diversity, and minimiz-
ing entry impacts.  The layman should have 
both these volumes in a good forestry library!
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At the VWA annual meeting on April 9th, the Tree Farm Committee announced the 2016 Out-
standing Tree Farmers of the Year:  Kevin and Elaine Hall from Braintree. The Halls actually 
have three non-contiguous parcels totaling 291 acres enrolled in the Tree Farm program for 

more than twenty years. The award recognizes their outstanding stewardship of Tree Farm #344, 105 
acres on Battles Brook Road. The Halls manage the Tree Farm for 
maple sugaring and timber production while emphasizing water 
quality, recreation, wildlife habitat, and aesthetics. Paul Har-
wood is the Tree Farm forester and has written the most recent 
management plan; however, Kevin does much of his own work in 
the woods. He has collected various pieces of equipment that he 
will happily show off during the Outstanding Tree Farmer of the 
Year tour on Saturday, October 1st from 9am to 2:30pm.  Reg-
istration may be found online at www.vermontwoodlands.org. 

Another award recipient recognized at our annual meeting was 
Steve Handfield as the 2016 Outstanding Tree Farm Inspec-

tor. The Committee developed a protocol for evaluating inspector activity during the year and 
Steve surpassed all others. He enrolled eight new tree farms in 2015 and is always ready to assist 
with reinspections. As a young forester he is very active in other important ways. Steve is a member 
of the VWA Board of Directors and has availed himself of continuing education opportunities. In 
2014, Steve attended the annual Tree Farm National Leadership Conference in Savannah, GA. We 
are pleased to have him as a Tree Farm forester and appreciate his commitment to the program.

VT Tree Farm Recognizes Outstanding Efforts

It’s always a pleasure to welcome new woodland 
stewards to the ranks of our Vermont Tree Farm 
System. You join an elite group of about 500 
landowners who share a passion for the land and 
a desire to leave it better than you found it. You 
have all met the Standards of Sustainability and 
now have the right and privilege to display the 
Tree Farm sign. Do so with pride. You’ve earned it.

1691	 David Smith, Orange
1692	 Peter Clark, E. Hardwick
1693	 Ryan Kilborn, W. Topsham
1695	 Walter Reeve, Wolcoctt
1696	 Barbara Moore, Pawlet
1660b	 Jerry Rankin, Danville

If you do not have a Tree Farm sign, please contact 
the office. We love to see Tree Farm signs dotting 
the landscape and will gladly help you get yours.

And many thanks to our inspectors who 
enrolled new Tree Farmers or completed 
reinspections:

Adam Allen
Pat Bartlett
Wesley Everts
Luke Hardt
Paul Harwood
Robbo Holleran
Kyle Mason
Len Miraldi
Jared Nunery
Nathan Piche
David Wilcox

The success of the Tree Farm program 
is totally dependent on a dedicated 
corps of inspectors who help us uphold 
the high standard of excellence.  

Welcome New Tree Farmers
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The award winning conservation education curricula from Project Learning 
Tree (PLT) includes curriculum guides for preschool to grade twelve. PLT is a 
program of the American Forest Foundation, and uses forests as windows on 

the world to teach students how to think about complex environmental issues. These 
guides, available through participation in workshops, provide tools to engage children 
in meaningful, hands-on educational activities in the woods, and in the classroom.

The main PLT guide, for Kindergarten through eighth graders, is very popu-
lar in Vermont. The 100 hands-on, minds-on activities in this guide are be-
ing used in elementary and middle schools across Vermont. Most teach-
ers are familiar with this guide, but it is not the only one. 

PLT publishes high school modules on different topics that include Exploring 
Environmental Issues: Focus on Forests, a forest ecology and forestry based cur-
riculum resource for high school level students. The Focus on Forests module is 
designed to foster student understanding of, and appreciation for, the forested 
lands throughout North America. The module’s activities provide an opportu-
nity for hands-on study of forest resources while addressing concepts in biol-
ogy, civics, ecology, economics, forest management, and other subject areas. 

Through the activities found within this 
module, students examine ecological sys-
tems of a forest; analyze interdependen-
cies within a forest ecosystem; and explore 
factors, such as fire, that shape the devel-
opment of forests. In addition, they de-
velop critical thinking skills and discover 
the importance of scientific analysis when 
making decisions about forest issues.

You can learn more, and receive a copy 
of the Focus on Forests module through 
participation in a short workshop. Contact 
the Vermont PLT Coordinator, Rebecca 
Roy: rebecca.roy@vermont.gov  Phone: 
802-522-0780. Or visit the Vermont 
PLT website: http://VermontPLT.org 

Focus on Forests
By Rebecca Roy, Vermont Project Learning Tree Coordinator
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The other non-conformity related to eligible acreage and although this seems like it should 
be easy to fix, it’s a little more complicated than checking the grand list or the Current Use 
management plan (more on this at another time). Likely solutions will involve additional 
written information to our foresters and Tree Farmers on how to avoid these problem areas. 
The OFIs  related to use of contracts for harvest or other management work and alternatives 
to stream crossings that were not technically in violation of AMPs. The overall quality of 
plans was very high for both states; however, landowner objectives were not always clearly 
defined or supported. 

On the up side Vermont had an incredible listing of GMPs. In fact, the listing comment 
from the inspector was that she couldn’t keep track of ALL the GMPs because they were so 
numerous. She documented at least 40 between ALL of the Tree Farms in the audit. Some 
of the GMPs include invasives work, working with Audubon, Walks in the Woods, apple 
pruning classes, camping opportunities for children, forestry education, wildlife habitat 
improvement, safeguarding deer yards, local use of wood products, innovative silvicul-
tural techniques, innovative reforestation, tree hazard assessment work, trail construc-
tion, innovative water bars, succession planning, and sugarbush research projects.   Dur-
ing the briefing she made clear that both the landowners and foresters in Vermont were 
some of the most involved and dedicated individuals she had an opportunity to visit. This 
is good news for the Vermont program and makes clear that we are on the right track 
and getting better every year. And all the credit goes to our foresters and landowners!

While this is the “end” of the audit for Vermont the actual work involved continues for sev-
eral weeks and months at AFF and PwC. The trends found in our results and Pennsylvania’s 
will be compared and reviewed with the trends found in the state groups in the Northcen-
tral-Western and  Southern Regions undergoing audits this year. All of the national audits 
will then be analyzed and solutions to any negative trends will be developed and disseminat-
ed to the states for their correction in future years. The cycle will be over by October and, 
hopefully, Vermont won’t come up on the next cycle for at least 4 and maybe 5 years. Being 
a member of the PEFC family means having to undergo an audit at least every 5 years….

So, now is a chance to remind everyone that, as I have mentioned in my calls to many 
of you, and you have read in our newsletters, the cost of the program goes up to $30/ 
Tree Farmer/ year in 2018. And the reason is the intensity, duration, and complexity 
of such efforts as the audit. Good things not only take time, but are more expensive.

On behalf of the entire Tree Farm Committee, thank you 
again for your dedication and support!

Audit, Continued from page 1
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Vermont Tree Farm 
Committee Members We’re going to have a party!

You’ve heard the rumors and seen some hints, and this is the information you’ve been 
waiting for:
The Committee is celebrating the 75th Anniversary of the Tree Farm Program at the 
Coach Barn Site (the barn will be the rainy weather interior location) at Shelburne Farms, 
10 AM to 4 PM on Sunday, 28 August. The costs are:

•$25/person or $40/couple, children under 12 years of age are free
•Certified Tree Farm Inspectors will be admitted for free; additional family mem-
bers are $25/ person, children under 12 years of age are free.

There will be a traditional catered picnic meal and a cash bar for beer and wine. Entry to 
Shelburne Farms and use of the Coach Barn is included in the cost to attend. The lineup 
of available activities around the meal include something for all ages- access to all four 
historic  barns and the first floor of the Inn, the petting zoo, woodworking shop and 
cheese making operation in the Farm Barn, walking and hiking around the 3,000 acre 
grounds and trails, making bird houses in a class led by Allen Yale (all materials sup-
plied), a surprise forestry tour led by Joe Nelson, Shelburne Farms forester, swimming, 
kayaking or canoeing (BYO) in the adjacent Lake Champlain (no life guard present), fish-
ing (VT state fishing license required) or just enjoying the historic and beautiful scenery 
and views; bring your own lawn chairs and recliners, blankets, etc.

We’ll have a raffle for a Tree Farm painting by Peter Huntoon, recognition of our Tree 
Farm program history, recent Tree Farmers and Inspectors of the year, and our ongoing 
work and accomplishments. 

Please plan on attending! Look for registration form to arrive via mail, email, and online. 
Fill it out, send it in, and get ready to have some fun!


